SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Sandy Town Council held in the Council Chamber at 10, Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds on Monday 22nd October 2007 at 7.00pm.

PRESENT

Cllrs C Osborne (Mayor), N Aldis, M Bartlett, P Blaine, D Broughton, D Gale, P Jones, M Pettitt, M Scott, D Sharman and P Sharman






Together with County Cllr J Scott, Mrs Barbara Morris, Mid Beds District Council, Police Constable Lee Prutton and two electors.
1.  Apologies for absence had been received from Cllrs O’Leary, Sutton and White and from District Cllr J Gurney.  Not present: Cllr R Smith 
2.  Statutory declarations of interests from members (68/07)

(a)  Prejudicial Interests

Cllr Osborne (agenda item 8 (c)) – Rent increase for Sandy FC, as Chairman of Sandy FC.
Cllr Osborne (agenda item 10 (5)) - Village Hall, as Vice Chairman of Village Hall Committee.
Cllr Jones (agenda item 8 (d)) – Limes Open Space, as a resident of the Limes estate who could benefit from the decision.
(b)  Personal Interests 
Cllr Blaine (agenda item 10 (5)) – Village Hall, as the Town Council representative on the Village Hall Committee.
Cllr Scott (agenda item 8(c)) – Rent increase for Sandy FC, as President of Sandy FC

Cllr Sharman (agenda item 14) – Land North of Sandy, as the Town Council representative on Sandy Charities who own part of the land.


3. Presentation on the Code of Conduct
(69/07)
Mrs Barbara Morris, Monitoring Officer at Mid Beds District Council gave an interesting and informative presentation about the new Code of Conduct that has recently been adopted by the Town Council.

The Mayor thanked Mrs Morris for attending the meeting and she left.
4. Sandy Beat Manager to give update on policing in Sandy
(70/07)

PC Prutton circulated a range of statistics on the types and numbers of crimes committed in Sandy and Beeston to the middle of October 2007.  He then explained the statistics highlighting the drop in reports of Anti-Social behaviour.
Once again Members expressed concern at the number of incidents which had been taking place at the Bedford Road Recreation Ground.  In particular the incidences of young people drinking in the Ground were causing concern and questions were asked about the source of supply of the alcohol.  PC Prutton highlighted an ongoing operation targeting under-age drinking in Mid Beds and also said that Trading Standards were conducting licensing checks to try to stem the sale of alcohol to young people.
A Member said that he thought that police response to a recent incident was unsatisfactory.  The resident who complained was not asked for a name and address and there was no contact with the resident after the incident to explain what the police had done.

It was reported that a meeting had been arranged of the Police Liaison Group on 1st November to discuss the tackling of these problems.


PC Prutton was thanked for his report.

5.  Oral questions from electors (71/07)

Mr Derek Millard asked if the Town Council could close the Bedford Road Recreation Ground after dark to keep youngsters out?  Also what it was doing about the problem with dogs in the park?
The Mayor replied stating some of the difficulties with closing the park at night.  He also said that it was a problem dealing with dogs in the park because to take action the Council needed evidence and members of the public were reluctant to come forward to report infringement of the bye-law.

Resolved: (a) That the question of closing Bedford Road Recreation Ground at night be referred to the next meeting of Planning Parks and Open Spaces Committee to be held on Monday19th November 2007.  
(b) That the problem of dogs in the Bedford Road Recreation Ground also be referred to the next meeting of Planning Parks and Open Spaces Committee to be held on Monday19th November 2007.  

Mr Gordon Newman asked if the police could supply residents adjoining Bedford Road Recreation Ground with a number they could quote to alert the operators to the situation. PC Prutton undertook to investigate this.
PC Prutton and the two electors left the meeting at this point.

6. Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council (72/07)

 (SEE LIST ATTACHED)
7.  Mayoral communications (73/07)
10.9.07        Supported by the Mayoress and Cllrs Aldis, Sharman and 


Sutton unveiled the “Best Kept Road 2007” plaque at 


Banks Drive.

12.9.07        Attended the “Open Day” at Keech Cottage Children’s

Hospice at Streatley.  (Members have been invited to consider a visit).

14.9.07        Met, with the Clerk, two Directors of Potton Ltd who

Subsequently made a presentation to Finance & General 

Purposes Committee.

16.9.07
Supported by the Mayoress attended Godmanchester’s 


Annual Civic Service.

18.9.07
Attended the 1st Sandy Scout Group’s Annual General

Meeting at the Scout Headquarters.

21.9.07
Attended, with the Mayoress, the Houghton Regis Town 


Mayor’s Civic Reception at the St Vincent’s Social Club.

23.9.07
With the Mayoress attended the Town Mayor of 


Dunstable’s Civic Service at the Priory Church of St 


Peter.

24.9.07
Attended the High Sheriff’s Service for Her Majesty’s 


Judges at St Paul’s Church, Bedford preceded by coffee


With the Deputy Mayor of Bedford in the Mayor’s 


Parlour.

26.9.07
Supported by other Councillors, performed the Turf 


Cutting Ceremony for the new Pavilion Building at 


Sunderland Road Recreation Ground.

28.9.07
Attended a Breakfast Event in aid of Macmillan World’s

Biggest Coffee Morning at the home of the former High

Sheriff, Clifton Ibbett. (Clifton thanks those members who supported him on his sponsored walk in the summer


which raised £8,000.)

2.10.07 Supported by the Mayoress, attended the Traditional 

Civic Opening of Bridge Fair and Sausage Supper at 

Peterborough.

3.10.07 Attended with the Mayoress, a Musical Celebration 

Concert organised by St Swithun’s School and dedicated

to a young mum who had died from leukaemia.  The


Concert was in St Swithun’s Church.  Cllr Blaine was also

present.

5.10.07 Attended the NALC Conference a Bournemouth including

To 7.10.07
the formal dinner, with the Mayoress, on 6th October.

8.10.07 Chaired the third meeting of the Council’s Car Parking

Working Group which was attended by representatives of


Beds County Council, Mid Beds District Council, Network Rails and Budgens.

10.10.07 Attended, at The Barns Hotel, Bedford the Annual 

General Meeting of the Road Victims Trust.

12.10.07 Supported by the Mayoress, attended the Town Mayor of

Dunstable’s Charity French Evening at Priory House.

13.10.07 With the Mayoress attended the Mayor of St Neots’ 


Charity Ball at The Priory Centre.  Cllr & Mrs Gale also


attended.

14.10.07 Attended, with the Mayoress, the Mayor of Flitwick’s 


Civic Service at St Peter & St Paul’s Parish Church.

15.10.07       Supported by the Mayoress attended the Mayor of

Ampthill’s Charity Italian Night at the Donatello’s Italian

Restaurant.

21.10.07 Attended with the Mayoress, the Mayor of Stotfold’s Civic 


Service in St Mary’s Church.

22.10.07 With other Councillors visited Potton Ltd at Great 


Gransden.

DEPUTY MAYOR

6.10.07 Attended the opening of the Skarszewy friendship

Photographic exhibition at Sandy Library.

6.10.07 Attended the Mayor of Luton’s Charity Affro-Caribbean

Evening in Luton in aid of Sickle Cell Amaemia and Thalassaemia Care Forum and the NSPCC.

7.10.07 Attended the Chairman of Mid Beds District Council’s

Civic Service at Everton Parish Church.
The Mayor reported that at his visit to Keech Cottage he had been informed that the Council Members could have a private visit if they so wished. 

He had received a letter from Clifton Ibbet thanking those Members who had sponsored him on his recent charity bike ride.

8.  Minutes and reports (74/07)


(a)  Meeting of Town Council held on Monday 10th September 2007  
Resolved: (i) That the Minutes, including Exempt Minute, Minute no 67/07 which had been previously circulated, be received, approved and signed as a correct record.

(ii) That Exempt Minute, Minute no 67/07 remain as an exempt item. 

(b)  Special Meeting of Staffing Committee held on Monday 24th September 2007.

Resolved: (i) That the Minutes, including Exempt Minute, Minute no S15/07 which had been previously circulated, be received, approved and adopted. 

(ii) That Exempt Minute, Minute no S15/07 remain as an exempt item.  

(c)  Meeting of Finance & General Purposes Committee held on Monday 24th September 2007.

Resolved: (i) That the Minutes, including Exempt Minute, Minute no F40/07 which had been previously circulated, be received, approved and adopted.
(ii) That Exempt Minute, Minute no F40/07 remain as an exempt item.  
Recommendations:

Sandy Football Club

Cllr Osborne, having previously declared a prejudicial interest, left the Chamber and Cllr Pettitt chaired the item.
Resolved: That under the terms of its lease with Sandy Football Club the Town Council should increase the rent for the pitch and pavilion at Bedford Road to £363.30 for 2007/2008.

The Limes Open Space – Beeston
Cllr Jones, having previously declared a prejudicial interest left the Chamber.
Resolved: (a) That the Town Council adopt the open space at the Limes in return for a commuted sum of £85,000 (to cover ten years maintenance).  That Fairview Homes be requested to install 2 fixed bollards and 2 telescopic bollards at the vehicular accesses to the space, the sum to be deducted from the commuted sum.
(b) That the Clerk be requested to write to Fairview Homes to ask that a safety certificate be provided for the play equipment and to try to ascertain the likely transfer period and legal costs associated with the transfer.

(d) Planning Parks & Open Spaces Committee Monday 8th October 2007

Resolved: That the Minutes, which had been previously circulated, be received, approved and adopted.
Recommendations:

Presentation by Nick Shaw and Patrick Lingwood from Bedfordshire     County Council and Nick Chapman from Amey.

Resolved: That a budget of £1000 (from the contingency fund) towards sponsoring of the walk to school initiative be provided.
9.  Reports from Representatives




(75/07)

(a) Cllr Pettitt reported on the recent meeting regarding the application of Bedford Hospital to become a Foundation Trust.  The Trust was confident of approval and further details would be forthcoming in the future.
(b) Cllr Aldis reported on Local Democracy Week and “take your Councillor to school day” when he had visited Sandye Place Middle School.  The School Council was eager to visit the Town Council Offices and perhaps attend a Council meeting.  Cllr Aldis is also exploring the possibility of establishing a Youth Council.
(c) Cllr Osborne drew Members attention to the forthcoming Twinning visit.  The Mayor and Deputy Mayor of Malaunay will be attending a reception at the Council Offices at 10.00 am on Saturday 3rd November and a presentation of a painting will be made to the Mayor to mark the 25th Anniversary of the Twinning Association.

Resolved: That the Malaunay flag should be flown at the Council Offices over the weekend of the visit. 
10.  Clerk’s Report




(76/07)
The Clerk’s report which had been previously circulated was received.

1.  Accounts 01.04.07 to 30.09.07 

Resolved: That the lists of receipts and payments for September 2007 which had been on display prior to the meeting were received and approved.
2.  Quarterly Accounts 01.04.07 to 30.09.07
Resolved: That the quarterly accounts up to September 2007 which had been on display prior to the meeting were received and approved.

3. ATC Sunday Parade 3rd February 2008
Resolved: That permission be given for the ATC to parade from Swan Lane to St Swithun’s Church on Sunday 3rd February on condition that the police are present.
4. County Accreditation Panel
The Clerk was congratulated on her appointment to the County Accreditation Panel.

5.  Sandy Village Hall – Request for support for Grant Application
Cllr Osborne, having previously declared a prejudicial interest, left the Chamber and Cllr Pettitt chaired the item.
Resolved: (a) That the Town Council supports the Village Hall Committee in its grant applications to WREN and Mid Beds District Council.

(b) That the Town Council grants £500, to be taken from the contingency fund, towards the cost of refurbishing the Village Hall.
6. Howard Cottage Housing Association
Resolved: That Cllr Bartlett accompany Mr Johnson, Housing Officer for the Howard Cottage Housing Association, when he visits properties in the town.
11. Local Development Framework Consultation

(77/07)

The Clerk’s report which had been previously circulated was received.

Members had a lengthy discussion on the implications of the Framework for Sandy.  In particular they were concerned about the prospect of further housing development north of the town.  Discussion also centred on the need for a re-routing of the A1 and the improvement of rail facilities with an extra station being built to the north of the town.
Resolved: Option CS3 – Settlement Hierarchy: Members welcomed the identification of Sandy as a major service centre. 

Option CS5 – Location of Development: (a) Again Members welcomed what was said, but they wished to emphasise that any future development in the town should be situated as near to the centre as possible.

(b) Members requested that there should be an urgent dialogue with planners to discuss the ways in which Sandy should be developed.

(c) Further housing development to the north of Sunderland Road, Sandy should be resisted.

(d) That the area east of the rail line should be investigated as a possible place for future development.

Option CS10 – Protection and Enhancement of Community, Social, Educational and Health Facilities: Members supported this option.

Option CS12 – Linking Communities – Accessibility and Transport: Members particularly support the establishment of an East/West rail link and this should be pursued with vigour.  The link should pass through the major towns of Mid Beds.

Option CS15 – Affordable Housing: Members supported this option.

Option CS17 – Employment Land Provision: Members supported this option, however jobs should be established near to housing developments.

Option CS18 – Location of Employment Sites: Members supported this option and emphasise that employment land needs to be associated with housing.

Option DC1 –  Renewable Energy: Members resolved that this item be strengthened. There should be a presumption in favour of the provision of renewable energy unless it causes major damage to the physical environment.

Option DC5 – Water Use in Development: Members fully support this option and have implemented the use of grey water in the changing rooms now under construction at Sunderland Road Recreation Ground.

Option DC6 – Flood Risk: Members supported this option in particular with regard to those areas of Sandy at risk.

Option DC8 – Important Open Space within Settlement Envelope: Members supported this and emphasised that it was important to have the open space areas designed and in place before housing is built.  It would be preferable to locate playing fields at the periphery of settlements but there should still be open space areas within developments.

Option DC9 – Development in Town Centres: Members supported this option but felt that bullet point 2 on the retention of retail use should be replaced by “The applicant provides evidence that there is no prospect of the use continuing, even if permission is refused”.
Option DC10 – Last Village shop and Pub: Members supported this option.
12. Licensing Policy Review

(78/07)

Discussion centred around the fact that licensing law is evidence based and that as a result it was difficult to find grounds to object to new licensing applications.  Should a licensed premises subsequently be associated with problems Members would then have grounds to appeal.

Resolved: That no response be made to the review.
13. Oral Questions from Electors
(79/07)
There were none.

14.  Land North of Sunderland Road
(80/07)
See part II Exempt/Confidential Minutes- minute number (80/07)

15. Water Main Replacement – Moxhill Reservoir to Sandy Town Centre
(81/07)

Members were very concerned about the lack of consultation about the route which this pipe was to take through Sandy.  Discussion centred on a previously considered route via Swansholme Gardens which Members felt was preferable.

Resolved: That the Clerk be requested to contact Anglian Water to ask for a meeting between representatives to talk about the routes and ensure that the optimal way was taken.

16. Mid Beds CCTV and Radio Link Launch       (82/07)

Resolved: That the Clerk, the Mayor and Cllr Pettitt with Cllr Gale as reserve be requested to attend the launch on Tuesday 27th November.
15. Press Release


(83/07)

Resolved: That no Press Release is considered necessary
Resolved:  That under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and by virtue of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted Section  (6) “Information relating to the financial or business affairs of any particular person (other than the authority)” the press and public be requested to retire from the meeting.  

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	MID BEDS NOTIFIED
	MID BEDS DECISION

	10.10.07

98/07


	07/01669/FULL

Mrs & Miss B Carter

40 & 42 West Road

SANDY

SG19 1HB
	Full application for the erection of 2 no: 2 bed detached bungalows on land to the rear of 40 to 42 West Road, Sandy, Beds
Near neighbours 38 and 44 West Road and 43, 45 All Saints Way, Sandy notified
	RESOLVED:  OBJECT

The access to the site is inadequate. 

There are highway concerns because the access is opposite Queen’s Road.

It is overdevelopment of the site.


	Town Council

22.10.07

24.10.07
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